THE MINUTES OF SAMLESBURY & CUERDALE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
THURSDAY 22ND SEPTEMBER 2022
HELD AT 7.30p.m. AT SAMLESBURY MEMORIAL HALL

PRESENT
Aimee Barton Parish Clerk, Graham Young Chairman
Parish Councillors Glen Clayton, George Whalley, Kath Wright, Stephen Fawcett, Michael Higginson, Alison Gerrard.
Louise Davis and Peter Mullineaux  

 ITEM 1	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Clare Lewis, Barrie Yates & Sue Redmayne. Peter Mullineaux will hopefully be attending later in the evening.
 
ITEM 2	DECLARATION OF INTEREST
2.1	Register of Interests – Councillors were reminded of the need to update their register of interest. 
2.2	No members of the Parish Council disclosed a personal or prejudicial interests in any matters to be discussed at tonight’s meeting.

ITEM 3 	ACCEPTANCE OF THE MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
3.1	The minutes from Thursday 28th July 2022 were accepted and signed as a true record. 

ITEM 4 	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
4.1	A minutes silence was held as a mark of respect on behalf of Queen Elizabeth II. 
4.2	A meeting was held with Chris Wright from the Nabs Head public house as we are concerned about the state of the building and the surrounding area, he’s had people carry out maintenance work, but it still looks unacceptable, this needs taking further.  Children have been playing on the car park. A follow up will be taking place with Chris Wright to discuss the current state of the building.
4.3	Have they finished the road markings within the parish? The work is scheduled to be finished this week.
4.4	Boundary Stones (4.5 from last minutes) 2 stones have been painted so far. Sue to paint her stone as soon as possible then others can paint their stones. Clare has the black paint for the lettering. If Sue can’t do hers then Graham to get the paint and get his done. 
4.5	7.1 from last meetings minutes regarding the Bus shelter is in hand.  
4.6	United Utilities to have a meeting with Graham to discuss the wall. The composite boards with temporary signage need replacing to look appropriate. The overgrown trees from the top of the wall have been cut back, but weeds still need sorting at the ground level. 
4.7	Is the history ready to go on the Parish Website? Chair will get this sorted and ready for the internet.

4.8 Chairmans Report 

On the 8th September an event happened that although inevitable, still came as a shock to the Nation in the passing away of our Monarch, Queen Elizabeth II, most of the population won’t even remember the way life was before such an inspirational lady took over presiding our Nation. A level-headed constant amongst all the other world issues, led to a feeling of comfort to all the Nation. A letter was sent by the Parish Council on behalf of the residents of our Parish, thanking the Royal household for all of her services and wishing our new Monarch King Charles III a long and fulfilling reign over us. God save the King.

I would like to thank all the Parish Council for the hard work and time devoted for the response to the Cuerdale Garden Village proposal. It isn’t always a popular place to be, but early next year, an election will be held, where anyone will be able to stand for election, anyone of us who currently hold these positions. The current Council work very hard behind the scenes, the relationship with people at South Ribble Borough Council is a testament to the work everyone is currently undertaking. 

The outline planning on Cuerdale Garden Village is likely to take until early 2023 or even later to go to planning committee, as most of the consultees have asked for a longer time to formulate a response. If anyone hasn’t responded regarding this application, please either e-mail or go to the planning portal. 

The extraction of gravel at Lower Hall is still in a state of flux. The surveys are all now becoming out of date and still no full application has been received. Let’s hope that the level of feeling towards both these proposals along with all the planning obstacles will make it hard to bring forward as on application. 

The Windmill is looking more dilapidated by the day, hopefully the Council will take up our request and make the current owners clean up the site then it doesn’t encourage vermin.

The Council have listened to the residents and have put up speed limit signs which are a guide rather than a limit, we now need to work with the police to help make the roads safer. The road markings and road surfaces have also been improved in a bid to keep us all safe. 

Items are available for people who need something to keep warm this winter, please contact any member of the Parish Council. 


Item 5		L.C.C
5.1	Nothing to report. 
ITEM 6	S.R.N
6.1 	A newsletter has been produced from the Eastern Community Hub. Peter and Barrie to deliver by the end of September hopefully. 
6.2	The South Ribble in Bloom Competition has ended with two winners from the Samlesbury and Cuerdale Parish. 
6.3	The Winter Warmth programme was very well received last year, and the Eastern Hub will hope to do a similar scheme for this year, depending on funds. Community events are hoping to take place to help with funding due to the energy crisis.  We still have a box left in the Church from last year’s winter warmth scheme, we are happy to keep them and will advertise this on the Parish Newsletter. 
6.4	It was brought to the attention by a Parish Council member how they pay more in Council Tax than in Energy Bills. South Ribble, receive money from external funding. You could have appealed against this to reduce the banding. 
6.5	If there was a community hub, would there be any funding available to help towards this? This is for people to come together and meet to help keep warm, during this crisis. Louise to send Clerk more information. Face to Face contact is needed how can we get a community hub? ‘Warm Spaces’ is what they are talking about calling it. Could the Memorial Hall be classed as the hub? Or the Nabs Head? Or New Hall?
6.6	If the community bought the pub and ran it as a business. Could this be an option for the Nabs Head? If it was bought could this be a community hub? At the moment Thwaites looking at renting the property. 
6.7	There is a new scheme in the Eastern Parish called ‘talking tables’, where a local café’s offer an area where people can come and talk. Is there a local café in the area? There is the Wafflery at Samlesbury Hall. 

ITEM 7 	MATTERS RAISED BY THE PUBLIC
7.1	Nothing was brought froward by any members of the public. 

ITEMS 8 	MATTERS RAISED BY THE COUNCIL
8.1	Has anything been heard regarding the pre-fab building at Huntleys? Chairman to chase this up.
8.2	Yellow lines are not doing any good at Five Bar Gate, as HGV’s are still parking there. Is there any pressure South Ribble can put on the police, as we have been in contact with them, but nothing has been done regarding this matter.  South Ribble to speak to the police. 
8.3	A few whips have been planted in front of the brewery. Where the brewery not supposed to plant more? Can South Ribble look into this? More whips have not been planted throughout the summer as it has been to dry. Bigger trees need planting. Can the council liaise with brewery, as big trees that are planted to close to the roadside will rip up the road with its roots. Could South Ribble specify to them what trees need to be planted? It’s not stipulated on the plans as to what trees. Chairman to speak to the brewery. 
8.4	A canopy will be put on top of the lights at the Brewery to help with the light pollution.  
8.5	Bukhara have put another lamp post up and finding it very dazzling. Chair to investigate this.
8.6	Signage, unsuitable for HGV’s have been installed down Roach Road. Some/most deliveries to farms come on HGV’s. Farmers keep getting phone calls asking if they can get down. One sign even points out at the field. Horse sign is in the wrong place on Nabs Lane according to the signage plans. Can this be looked into? 
8.7	Both ends of Firwood Lane are disintegrating. Chair to look into this. 
8.8	Michael is to have a meeting with the owners of the Nabs Head PH. 
8.9	The grass verges at Round Acre and Green End, are we any further with this? South Ribble says it’s on the list, but other things more pressing. Peter to try and keep pushing for it. 
8.10	Have we any news on the tree planting down Spring Lane? No. The fields have been monitored. There will be pockets of trees planted across the field. 
8.11	Lower Huntley Woods the hedge and ivy are over hanging, and a couple of branches have fallen off. Can only be cut from 1st September–March. The landowner is to sort, if not done, then speak to South Ribble. 
8.12	The footpath at Mowcroft is falling into the brook. Could County Council not sort this? Footpath belongs to the Church, been in contact with the Diocese but haven’t heard anything back. 
8.13	The poles around Five Bar Gate need to be removed, will mention to Barrie. 





ITEM 9 	ACCOUNTS
Expenditure
	22/09/2022
	617
	£315.00
	Clerks Overtime (as agreed at the last meeting)

	22/09/2022
	618
	£300.00
	August/September 
wage

	22/09/2022
	619
	£52.28
	Office Supplies

	22/09/2022
	620
	£163.12
	Insurance

	22/09/2022
	621
	£57.60
	Web Page Holding Fee

	22/09/2022
	622
	£120.00
	Hosting fee for the Website

	22/09/2022
	623
	£65.00
	August Newsletter



Proposed and Second
9.1	The bank statements, cash flow and bank reconciliation were all signed.  
9.2	A refund has been provided by LALC for £17.00
9.3	It was agreed for the transformation of the hosting domain for the Parish Website to be handed over to Jonathan, this way we won’t have to pay for a registration fee, as this will then come free in the hosting package which we already pay for. 
Website has been slightly updated, but more could be done to modernise this. We could have more links onto the website for the Cuerdale Garden Village. Could Johnathan give us a price to modernise it? 
9.4	The third and final year of the Councils insurance needs renewing, the total cost for this is £163.12. Clerk to ring around for new quotes, for 2 year or 3 years, just ask Community first. 
9.5	It was agreed by the council members for the Clerk to renew office 365. Look around for different security. The Councils laptop subscriptions for theses will run out in November. Maybe look at Norton? 	 
9.6	Councillors are happy with their £50.00 donation towards the CPRE membership? Or would they like to increase this donation? Suggestion of £60, £150. Proposed £150 and Second. Clerk to fill out form and send this back to CPRE. 
9.7	Ask Glen to Sort the Wreaths, meeting at the cross for 11am. Newsletter to come out early to inform local residents. 
9.8	Can we chase up the Cross, Chairman to sort this. 

ITEM 10	PLANNING APPLICATIONS
	07/2022/00571/ADV

	BAE Samlesbury Aerodrome
Whalley Road
Samlesbury
Blackburn
Lancashire BB2 7LB

	Advertisement scheme

	
Consent granted

	07/2022/00594/HPD

	Barbrook
Preston New Road
Mellor Brook
Blackburn
Lancashire BB2 7NS

	Application for prior approval for single storey rear extension. Proposed length - 5.5m, height 
- 3.9m and height to eaves - 2.7m

	Prior Apv not required 

	07/2022/00706/HOH

	Huntley Hall 
Preston New Road
Samlesbury
Lancashire
PR5 0UP

	Two-storey front extension and porch to front together with single storey side extension and 
single storey rear extension
	Could it be objected on street seen? It’s not really in eye line, so cannot object on this. Cannot really object on this as not doubling the size, not on green belt. Object as individuals not as a Parish Council.  

	07/2022/00708/LDO

	BAE Samlesbury Aerodrome
Whalley Road
Samlesbury
Blackburn
Lancashire 
BB2 7LB

	The Lancashire Advanced Engineering and Manufacturing Enterprise Zone (Samlesbury Local Development Order No. 2 (2014) (LDO): Prior Notification of Development.
Temporary limited capacity foam mixing plant with associated storage, crushing and screening for the purposes of recycling and removing arisings from plot preparation earthworks

	Permitted development 

	07/2022/00731/PIP

	Land North Side Of 
Preston New Road
Samlesbury Lancashire

	Application in Principle for the erection of 9 dwellings

	Its on Greenbelt, so Parish Council has to object. Clerk to object. 



When the call comes in 2023 land can be brought up to come out of Greenbelt, but as a Parish Council we need to object to protect our Greenbelt. If we allow the land to come out of Greenbelt, then we can’t then object to any planning on Greenbelt. 
Members Decisions
	07/2022/00523/FUL
	BAE Samlesbury Aerodrome, Whalley 
Road, Samlesbury, Blackburn

	Provision of a new external steel frame proposed at 3 no. levels, connected by an external steel staircase, to provide access to 7 no. new storage tanks, following the removal of the existing tanks and associated pumps.

	Approval with Conditions
11th August 2022

	07/2022/00594/HPD
	Barbrook, 
Preston New Road, Mellor Brook, 
Blackburn

	Application for prior approval for single storey rear extension. Proposed length - 
5.5m, height - 3.9m and height to eaves - 2.7m
	Prior Apv not required
19th August 2022

	07/2022/00571/ADV
	BAE Samlesbury Aerodrome, Whalley 
Road, Samlesbury, Blackburn

	Advertisement scheme
	Consent Granted
25th August 2022

	07/2022/00597/HOH
	La Casa, 
Nabs Head Lane, Samlesbury, 
Preston

	Single storey extension to rear following demolition of existing conservatory and erection of detached double garage following demolition of existing single garage together with other alteration not requiring planning permission (conversion of garage to form gym and office and alterations to rear dormer windows to form 2 Juliette balconies)
	Approval with Conditions
24th August 2022

	07/2022/00562/HOH
	2 Roach Bridge Cottages, 
Roach Road,
Samlesbury, 
Preston
	Single storey rear extension
	Approval with conditions

8th September 2022

	07/2022/00478/PDTEL
	Land Adjacent Church House Farm,
Potters Lane,
Samlesbury,
Preston,

	Telecoms mast
	Permitted Development

16th September 2022

	07/2022/00708/LDO
	BAE Samlesbury Aerodrome, Whalley Road, Samlesbury, Blackburn 

	The Lancashire Advanced Engineering and 
Manufacturing Enterprise Zone 
(Samlesbury Local Development Order No. 
2 (2014) (LDO): Prior Notification of Development. 
Temporary limited capacity foam mixing plant with associated storage, crushing and screening for the purposes of recycling and removing arisings from plot preparation earthworks.

	Permitted Development 

12th September 2022



ITEM 11	POLICIES
11.1	It was agreed the next review date for the Retention, Privacy and Reserves Policies will be held at 7 pm on 24th November. 

ITEM 12	CUERDALE GARDEN VILLAGE REPORT
12.1 	None of the action group representatives have attended to give a report. 
12.2	Should the action group stand down for the time being until things progress further?
12.3	The three members of the Parish Council who did not receive the letter regarding the Gas Pipeline will receive the letter.  
12.4	If members of the public still have not sent in their response, then please go onto the planning portal, or send to South Ribble. Please be reminded to make your own individual objections. 
ITEM 13	AGREE THE DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING
Thursday 24th November at 7.30p.m. Held at Samlesbury Memorial Hall. 
Meeting closed at 21.42


